Minutes


      9 MAY 2016

PEMBURY PARISH COUNCIL
Report of the meeting held on Monday 9 May 2016 at Parish Council Office, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent.
Present:
Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst, Mrs K Brooks, S Cawley, D Coleman, A Gaukroger,

P Gillan, Mrs S Harris, P Kirby, S Rose, Mrs S Sharp, Mrs C Snow

Borough Councillors P Barrington King, D Reilly and Mrs S Nuttall

Kent County Councillor C Hoare 

Clerk: Mrs B Russell, Deputy Clerk
15.
ELECTION OF CHAIR

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that Mrs J Crowhurst continue in her role as Chair.
16.
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIR
It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that Cllrs Mrs S Harris and D Coleman continue in their role as joint Vice Chairs.
17.
APPOINTMENT OF WORKING GROUPS/REPRESENTATIVES
Based on returns made by Councillors and subsequent discussion Council RESOLVED the membership, Chair and Vice Chair of each working group as shown below:
AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS and PRIDE IN PEMBURY (INCORPORATING PUBLIC RELATIONS)
Cllr D Coleman (C)

Cllr P Kirby (VC)

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

Cllr Mrs L Mills

Cllr Mrs S Sharp

Cllr Mrs C Snow

AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL

Cllr Mrs S Harris (C)

Cllr Mrs K Brooks (VC)

Cllr C Coleman

Cllr P Kirby
ENVIRONMENT, ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES (INCORPORATING ALLOTMENTS AND BURIALS)

Cllr S Cawley (C)

Cllr Mrs C Snow (VC)

Cllr A Gaukroger

Cllr P Kirby
Cllr Mrs S Sharp

NEWSLETTER EDITORIAL

Cllr D Coleman (C)

Cllr Mrs C Snow (VC)
Cllr Mrs L Mills

Cllr Mrs K Brooks

PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS

Cllr S Rose (C)

Cllr A Gaukroger (VC)
Cllr Mrs K Brooks

Cllr Mrs L Mills

POLICY AND RESOURCES

This is made up of the Chair and Vice Chair of the Council and the five Working Group Chairs.

18.
ELECTION OF Parish Council Working Group Chairmen and Vice Chairman (as above)
19.
APPPOINTMENT TO OUTSIDE BODIES

KALC Area Committee (2)
Cllr D Coleman

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

KALC Annual Meeting (2)
Cllr D Coleman

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

Charles Amhurst Almshouses (2)
Cllr S Rose (until 2019)
Mrs J Ditchett (until 2019)
Parish Tree Wardens

Mr H Boorman

Verge Wardens
Cllr Mrs C Snow

Pavilion Management Committee (3)
Cllr P Gillan

Cllr Mrs S Sharp

Cllr Mrs C Snow
Village Hall Management Committee (3)
Cllr D Coleman

Cllr Mrs S Harris

Cllr S Rose
20.
CO-OPTION of Pembury’s three Borough Councillors and the Kent County Councillor – Council AGREED to renew this co-option for the ensuing year under the conditions set out in Standing Order Appendix 1.
21.
CASUAL VACANCIES – There was one casual vacancy which had been advertised but no response.
22.
STANDING ORDERS – It was good practice to review and re-adopt Standing Orders at the Annual Meeting. The following motion was proposed by Cllr Mrs S Harris, seconded by Cllr P Gillan and unanimously AGREED. 

THAT THIS COUNCIL HAS REVIEWED STANDING ORDERS AND AGREED TO ADOPT THEM FOR THE FORTHCOMING YEAR.

23.
FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

It was good practice to review and re-adopt Financial Regulations at the Annual Meeting.

The following motion was proposed by Cllr S Rose, seconded by Cllr Mrs K Brooks and unanimously AGREED:

THAT THIS COUNCIL HAS REVIEWED THE ATTACHED FINANCIAL REGULATIONS AND AGREED TO ADOPT THEM FOR THE FORTHCOMING YEAR.

24.
CODE OF CONDUCT

It was good practice to review and re-adopt the Code of Conduct at the Annual Meeting. 
The following motion was proposed by Cllr S Cawley, seconded by Cllr Mrs S Sharp and unanimously AGREED:

THAT THIS COUNCIL HAS REVIEWED THE ATTACHED CODE OF CONDUCT AND AGREED TO ADOPT THEM FOR THE FORTHCOMING YEAR.

25.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chair congratulated Cllr David Reilly on his recent election to TWBC.

She thanked all who had attended the unveiling of the Kevin Lynes memorial bench.

The Parish Council were to enter a team called ‘Trivia Newton John’ for the Annual Parish Quiz on 27 May.
Parish Lighting – Members were requested to present written details on the attached pro-forma of the lights that were not working in their nominated roads immediately prior to commencement of business on Monday.

Highways Minor Defects – Members were requested to present written details on the circulated green ‘County Lengthsmen’ forms for roads under their nominated lighting area and pass to the office for collation.

26.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllr Mrs L Mills.
27.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to ensure declarations of interest were made orally and completed on the circulated pro-forma issued with the agenda and returned to the Clerk before leaving the hall. A nil return was also needed. Members were reminded that if an interest came to light during the meeting it must be declared at that time and if the member considered it to be prejudicial then he or she MUST leave the room. Any member who was unsure if he or she had an interest in an item should seek the Clerk’s advice immediately. 

Cllr Mrs K Brooks

NIL

Cllr S Cawley


NIL

Cllr D Coleman


NIL

Cllr Mrs J crowhurst

Nil

Cllr A Gaukroger

NIL

Cllr P Gillan


NIL

Cllr Mrs S Harris

NIL

Cllr P Kirby


NIL

Cllr Mrs L Mills


NIL

Cllr S Rose


agenda item 20 (a) Telecomm equipment. Pecuniary interest.

Cllr Mrs S Sharp
NIL

Cllr Mrs C Snow

NIL

28.
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that the minutes of the meeting held on 11 April 2016 were a correct record after minute10(a) was corrected by replacing ‘Chair’ with ‘Vice Chair’
29.
LATE BUSINESS

There were no items of late business.

30.
LIST OF OUTSTANDING RESOLUTIONS

· the football lease with Pembury Football Clubs had finally been signed.
· a meeting to formulate a 5 year plan needed to be arranged.

· it was reported that there was graffiti on the large climbing frame, opposite Fairthorn Garage and under the bridge at Downingbury Farm.

It was noted that litter and dog fouling was a huge problem in the village and TWBC should be asked if it could provide signs warning people.
31.
CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk had nothing to report.

32.
OPEN SESSION

There were no members of the public present.
33.
TO RECEIVE COUNTY AND BOROUGH COUNCILLORS’ QUESTIONS AND REPORTS

Mr C Hoare, KCC offered his congratulations to Cllr David Reilly.

He informed the meeting that there was grant money available for the Queen’s birthday celebrations.
Borough Councillor Mrs S Nuttall told council that Greg Clark, M.P. was to talk to TWBC about planning issues.

She also said she would like to plan an outdoor market in the Recreation Ground.
Borough Councillor D Reilly said he would like to share with the Parish Council the information received during his election campaign.
Borough Councillor P Barrington-King asked to be included in the discussions regarding the 5 year plan.

He remarked that the telephone box on the village green needed cleaning.

Comment was then made that the bus shelters also needed cleaning. The Clerk was asked to get a quotation.
34.
CURRENT PLANNING

(a)
Planning and Highways WG – The Vice Chair of the Working Group will presented current planning applications for CONSIDERATION. 
Application Number:
16/502611/TNOT56

Proposal:


Telecommunications Notification – Upgrade





current equipment

Location:


Communication Station and Premises KNT0484





Tonbridge Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

NEUTRAL
Application Number:
16/503216/FULL – 11 May

Proposal:


Single-storey rear extension

Location:


137 Hastings Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells
NEUTRAL

Application Number:
16/503495 – 18 May

Proposal:


Demolition of conservatory and extension to





existing rear single storey flat roofed





extension

Location:


3 The Rowans, Heskett Park, Pembury,





Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

Revised Details have been received concerning:

Application Number:
16/500289/FULL – 20 May

Proposal:


Conversion of 2 flats into 2 semi-detached 





houses, side and front extensions, raising of





roof height and addition of dormer windows

Location:


149 Hastings Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

NOTED

35.
REPORTS OF URGENT ACTIONS

(a)
White Lining in the Recreation Ground – The extension to the Kindergarten was completed several weeks ago. Due to an error by the company resulting in the wrong size fencing being ordered (and a long wait for the correct fencing), they agreed to white line the MUGA free of charge. A quote had subsequently been requested for the white lining of the tennis courts, which, if carried out at the same time as the MUGA was approximately £300 cheaper than if a return visit was required. Therefore the Clerk, in conjunction with the Chair, agreed for this to be done.

Council RATIFIED this action. 
36.       WORKING GROUP MATTERS

AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS, PRIDE IN PEMBURY AND PUBLIC RELATIONS
(a)
Use of Lower Green Recreation Ground Facilities – No formal approach had been made but it had come to the notice of the Parish Council that as part of a health and wellbeing programme aimed at the over 60s, the Patient Participation Group at Waterfield Surgery was promoting the idea of using the facilities in the Recreation Ground in organised groups either for exercise classes or for tennis coaching. There would be no charge to the individual but the classes would be run by commercial businesses. It had always been council’s policy not to permit any individual to financially gain from the facilities in the Recreation Ground and several people had been turned down in the past after similar proposals. 
Council AGREED that the Clerk should arrange a meeting with Caroline Dyer, the surgery practise manager asking various questions such as how it would be funded, would it be only for patients registered at the surgery, would they agree to a 1 term trial if Council agreed to let it go ahead, who would insure the project?
Cllr S Rose asked to be informed when the meeting was arranged for as he would like to attend.
AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL
(b)
Accounts due for payment – the Chair of the WG presented a list of cheques for payment, with supporting documents FOR APPROVAL; also a list of cheques and Direct Debits paid since the last meeting for RATIFICATION.

Council AGREED payments of £25,152.06

Council RATIFIED direct debits paid of £1,226.44

Council RATIFIED salaries of £5,923.52
PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS
(c)
Vehicle Intrusion on the Gull Wing on the Village Green – Further to Councillor Coleman’s report on this at last month’s meeting, the Clerk wrote to Earl Bourner and asked if the bollards could be extended around the corner by the Chinese Takeaway to prevent cars/lorries parking on the pavement. Earl Bourner replied saying that there were no funds available and perhaps this could be funded from Chris Hoare’s Highways Members’ fund.
Mr C Hoare was asked if he could help with this matter.
37.
REPORTS FROM OTHER MEETINGS
(a)
Parish Chairmen’s Meeting - Council NOTED the report of the Chairmen’s meeting held on Tuesday 15 March 2016.
38.
OTHER MATTERS
(a)
Pembury Village Quiz – Councillors are reminded that the Village Quiz will take place on Friday 27 May 2016 at the Village Hall starting at 8pm prompt. A team would be entered under the name of Trivia Newton John.
There being no other matters the Chair declared the meeting closed at 9.30pm.
………………………………………………………………….                              ………………………………………….
CHAIR          
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